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Minutes of the april 6, 2006
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, April 6, 2006 at 8:30 a.m. at the City of American Canyon Police Department Conference Room.  Chair Davis called the meeting to order at 8:34 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Gerald Davis, Leon Garcia, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.
3.
Public Comment
None.
4.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the March 2, 2006 regular and special meeting minutes.
B.
Confidentiality Agreement
Staff requested authorization for the Manager, consistent with the requirements of the California Public Records Act, to execute a confidentiality agreement with Allied Waste Industries relating to financial information provided in association with operations negotiations.
Approved Consent Calendar items A through B.  JT-ML-GD-LG
5.
ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS
A.
Rates (continued from 3/2/2006 regular meeting)
Historically, staff brings this item to the Board in March, submits a preliminary budget in April, and then asks the Board to adopt the budget in May.  This year, the process was slightly delayed mainly because there are some uncertainties right now.  Over the years, the Authority has used a cash surplus for rate stabilization, but much of that money is now spent, tied to the sale of assets, or subject to the completion of capital improvement projects.  For example, revenue from the sale of the Oat Hill Quarry could be used at some point for further rate stabilization.  There is also about $1 million set aside in a debt service reserve fund, which the Authority is required to use towards the last payment of the bond.  Under the dire circumstances, this money could be used, but only towards payment of a debt, and not for operational costs.
Staff has discussed coming up with a budgeted reserve each year.  To this end, staff has submitted three different rate increase scenarios.  If the Board chooses to utilize the $1.8 million the Authority should receive in the next six months through the sale of assets and reimbursements from partners on capital improvement projects, then the rates could stay as is.  If the Authority were to increase the rate by $1.00, then approximately $1.2 million of the estimated $1.8 million will be used to cover operating costs, and the Authority will be left with a reserve of about $600,000.  If the rate is increased by $2.00, then only about $600,000 of the estimated $1.8 million will be used for operating costs, and the Authority will be left with a reserve of about $1.2 million.  Staff agrees that the Authority should have at least enough in reserve to cover operating costs for one month, which is slightly over $1 million.

Board member Mark Luce said it sounded as though the Authority would have to create a reserve through the sale of assets.  Authority Manager Trent Cave noted the only real asset held by the Authority is the Oat Hill Quarry, whereas the remaining money would come from reimbursements made by partner agencies upon completion of capital improvement projects.  The appraiser contracted by the Authority will have a report to the Board at the May meeting, but the new estimated value of the quarry on the conservative end is at about $7 million.  The range of value, however, is still large, and could go over $20 million.
Mr. Luce pointed out that the more basic concern is with the Authority’s structural deficits.  The revenues are not meeting the expenses, which continue to eat away at whatever reserve there may be.  The Authority could end up in a situation where the Board would have to make desperate decisions when coming up against financial challenges.  Mr. Cave noted that the Authority’s current contract expires in 2007, and expenses could undergo a major change at that time.  The Authority could adjust rates at that time to address the reduced cost, but the concern would be that if the rates become too high and customers start taking material to other facilities, when the rates are reduced again, those customers may not come back.

Board member Jill Techel asked how a rate increase would interface with the garbage rates.  If the Authority were to raise the rates, when would the increase go into effect, and how does would it affect the garbage rates?  
Jed Christenson, Finance Director with the City of Napa, suggested the Authority consider having the new operations contract become effective immediately, rather than after the current one expires.  Also, the City of Napa’s garbage calendar is now based on the calendar year, and not the fiscal year.  If a rate increase were to go into effect now, the City would have to try to either raise rates mid-year or try to absorb the expense, which would have a large impact.  If there were a rate increase, perhaps the Authority could make it effective January 1, 2007, instead of sooner.  Or perhaps self-haul and the gate rates could be increased, rather than franchise rates.
Pete Friesen of Vallejo Garbage Service (VGS) noted the historical reason the Authority set the rates for the year in March was so the franchises could include and/or incorporate any changes into their own rate package.  The impact of an increase on the City of Vallejo would be less than 1%.  The City of American Canyon (CAC), however, is slightly different because they are on a CPI contract; the impact of a rate increase would likely be off-set by a CPI increase.  The CAC rates would also go into effect January 1, 2007.  Vallejo right now is the only jurisdiction that operates on a fiscal year, rather than a calendar year.
Mr. Cave noted that the Authority has increased the self-haul rate twice in less than two years, and over 50% of the waste comes in through the franchise members.  In the future, even if the waste rate does not decrease, the Authority may get a differential rate with the construction and demolition (C&D) divertible materials.  
The other issue to keep in mind is cash flow.  The Authority experiences financial difficulties if there are any glitches anywhere in the system.  For example, a couple of months ago, the garbage bills were not sent out on time.  The Authority has always known that 2006 was going to be a difficult year, and some of the things that staff thought would be in place were delayed (such as the landfill closing, getting the operator liability money, and the sale of the quarry).  Staff will go back to the member jurisdictions to discuss how a rate increase might impact them individually, and develop a plan to make the increase work for them.  Right now, the focus needs to be on what number will be used in the upcoming fiscal year’s budget.
Kevin Miller with the City of Napa noted that originally the rate had been at about $60/ton, and had stayed that way for several years.  So, increasing the rate at this point would be more like restoring it to a historical rate.  
Mr. Cave said that staff may also consider asking the CAC for reimbursement for the microturbine project, even though it has not yet been fully completed.
Staff will work on putting together a proposal for a month-to-month cash flow report, potentially putting in the self-haul rate increase for July 1st, and an increase on the franchise rate effective October 1st, and see what happens.  Mr. Christenson would like the Authority to also consider raising the self-hauler rate by $1.00 prior to July 1st.

No action taken.
B.
2006/2007 Fiscal Year Proposed Budget
This item was continued to the May 4, 2006 regular meeting.
C.
Monthly Financial Report
Pam Kindig presented the February 2006 monthly financial reports of the Authority.  No action taken.
6.
FACILITIES BUSINESS ITEMS
A.
Oat Hill Quarry Appraisal
This item was continued to the May 4, 2006 regular meeting.
B.
Operations Agreement Negotiations
Mike Greenberg with Brown, Vence & Associates (BVA) reported on the progress of contract negotiations between the Authority and Allied Waste, the operator of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS).  January through March 2006, BVA put together draft agreements and circulated to staff for comments.  BVA sent an agreement out to Allied Waste a couple of days ago for their review.  The negotiations schedule calls for Allied to get back to BVA by April 20th.  After BVA discusses the document with Allied, the ad hoc advisory committee will meet.  By the end of April, BVA should have a good sense of where Allied stands, and will come back to the Board at the May meeting with another update.  
Authority Manager Trent Cave noted that if the update is not ready in time for the May 2nd meeting, the Authority may hold a special meeting in order to have some extra time to work on the contract.  The Board will be asked to determine whether what Allied is offering is comparable to what the Authority could expect to see were it to go out for a competitive bid.  Board member Mark Luce noted that, in order to make such a determination, the Board needs to see the market study from BVA.
No action taken.
C.
Devlin Road Recycling and Transfer Station (DRTS), American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL), Oat Hill Quarry, and Permanent Hazardous Waste Collection Facility (PHWCF) Quarterly Report (continued from 3/2/2006 regular meeting)
This item was continued to the May 4, 2006 regular meeting.
7.
Other Business Items

A.
Manager’s Report
Staff took Board member Leon Garcia on a tour of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) facilities.
Staff submitted supplemental plans for the Oat Hill Quarry, as requested by the State Mining & Geology Board.  Completing the closure process will eliminate some liability the Authority is carrying on the books, but will not produce any cash dollars.  Also, staff continues to attend the Oat Hill Quarry master plan meetings.  Water quality and airport compatibility are still the main concerns.  The environmental impact report is in development, though the process has slowed down.
The final task before closing the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL) is the completion of the leachate transmission line connection to Vallejo Sanitation and Flood Control District, which is waiting on the arrival of a couple of pumps.  Staff has made all the submittals to the State, and hopefully the approval for final closure will come in the next couple of months.  There is still no word from FEMA on the Authority’s request for repairs and upgrades of the levees; staff will check back with Napa County Public Works for information on a timetable.  Staff has also been working with Emcon on a plan to repair not only the interior levee, but also the State Lands Commission’s exterior levee, which would include encapsulating a lot of old, exposed debris.  The repair work could provide better public access to the river.  Also, John Woodbury from the Parks district is researching grants for a feasibility study to extend the Bay Trail from Eucalyptus up to the Highway 29 Bridge.
The microturbines are now in North Carolina getting upgraded.  With the recent good weather, the contractor may be able to pour the concrete for the pad.  Authority Secretary Jill Pahl will be going to the site after this meeting.
SWANA’s local chapter hosted a lunch to discuss priority legislation, with Pat Wiggins as the guest speaker.  Ms. Wiggins’s appointment to the CIWMB will likely be short-lived, however, because she is going to be running for Wes Chesbro’s seat.  Staff included a list of all legislation in the agenda packet, as well as a second list of what SWANA considers priority legislation.  AB 2127 is a study of whether recycling batteries is worth the effort.  Also, the Authority will want to watch AB 2296, which would increase some of the financial liability and assurances around the closure of landfills.
No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i.
Vallejo:  In 2004, the City achieved a diversion rate of 50%.  There has been a good response to the construction & demolition ordinance, and the compliance has also been good.  Staff is working with the Vallejo City Unified School District on recycling programs, especially with paper goods.  April 22nd is Earth Day, and activities will be held downtown on Georgia Street, and the event will be overseen by VALCORE.  That same day is the third annual electronic waste/universal waste event at Vallejo Garbage Service from 8 a.m. to 3 p.m.
ii.
Napa City:  Earth Day is April 22nd at Skyline Park.  On the same day, Leadership Napa Valley is hosting a community clean-up event.  This year’s lawn mower exchange is taking place this Saturday at the Home Depot on Soscol Avenue.  The City met with Allied Waste earlier in March to discuss improving the tracking of mixed construction and demolition debris boxes at the Devlin Road Transfer Station.
iii. Napa County:  The rates were raised in the up-valley area, and the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency (UVWMA) is looking at changing the rate methodology to make it simpler.  The UVWMA is also taking a proactive approach to the new universal waste requirements by providing containers to the different jurisdictions and various businesses and government agencies, and is looking at grant opportunities for developing a curbside battery collection program.  Earth Day is coming up on April 22nd, and the County is focusing on encouraging people to clean-up their communities throughout the year.  Household hazardous waste collection events are coming up in May in Rutherford, and in October in Calistoga.  The Napa County Local Enforcement Agency will be applying for a tire waste grant again this year; the past year’s program was very successful.
iv. American Canyon:  Board member Leon Garcia had a very informative tour of the DRTS.  The City’s Open Space Advisory Committee (OSAC) had their meeting last night, and the members are interested in having further discussion on access to the river, and would like a tour of the facility.  Jacob’s Beverage has donated some money, so for Earth Day, the City will be doing some tree planting with the Girl Scouts and Boy Scouts.  As the City gets ready to go out to bid for their garbage contract, staff is working on making 50% diversion one of the conditions of approval.  All of the City buildings are now recycling batteries.  The OSAC will also be making a recommendation on access to the river along Eucalyptus Drive and the Authority’s property in the next month or so.
No action taken.

C.
Board of Directors' Comments
Board member Jill Techel noted that Leadership Napa Valley is spearheading an effort to conduct a neighborhood clean-up event.  No action taken.
D.
Future Agenda Items
None.
8.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 9:49 a.m.
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KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





